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A Message from the State Executive Director 
Merry Christmas and happy New Year!  

As we close the 2022 chapter, I enjoy looking back at all of the great things that occurred with 
friends, family, and livestock. This year was a year of ups and downs for farmers and ranchers 
across our county, I send encouragement as we move into the 2023 growing season.  

Deadlines to keep in mind:  

•  Acreage reporting deadline for wheat and other fall planted small grains- January 
17, 2023 

•  Livestock Forage Program application deadline for 2022 losses- January 30, 2023 
• Emergency Livestock Assistance Program application deadline for 2022 losses- 

January 30, 2023 
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Our county and state offices will be closed on December 26, 2022 and on January 2, 2023 in 
observance of Christmas and New Year's Day. 

Have a blessed holiday,  

Steve Kouplen 

 

Farmers Can Now Make 2023 Crop Year Elections, 
Enroll in Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss 
Coverage Programs 
Agricultural producers can now change election and enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage 
(ARC) and Price Loss Coverage programs for the 2023 crop year, two key safety net 
programs offered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). Signup began Monday, and 
producers have until March 15, 2023, to enroll in these two programs. Additionally, USDA’s 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) has started issuing payments totaling more than $255 million to 
producers with 2021 crops that have triggered payments through ARC or PLC.   

2023 Elections and Enrollment    

Producers can elect coverage and enroll in ARC-County (ARC-CO) or PLC, which provide 
crop-by-crop protection, or ARC-Individual (ARC-IC), which protects the entire farm. Although 
election changes for 2023 are optional, producers must enroll through a signed contract each 
year. Also, if a producer has a multi-year contract on the farm and makes an election change 
for 2023, they must sign a new contract.    

If producers do not submit their election by the March 15, 2023 deadline, their election 
remains the same as their 2022 election for crops on the farm.  Farm owners cannot enroll in 
either program unless they have a share interest in the farm.      

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, 
flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain 
rice, medium and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower 
seed and wheat.     

Web-Based Decision Tools    

In partnership with USDA, the University of Illinois and Texas A&M University offer web-based 
decision tools to assist producers in making informed, educated decisions using crop data 
specific to their respective farming operations. Tools include:   

• Gardner-farmdoc Payment Calculator, a tool available through the University of 
Illinois allows producers to estimate payments for farms and counties for ARC-CO and 
PLC.   

• ARC and PLC Decision Tool, a tool available through Texas A&M that allows 
producers to obtain basic information regarding the decision and factors that should 
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be taken into consideration such as future commodity prices and historic yields 
to estimate payments for 2022.    

2021 Payments and Contracts   

ARC and PLC payments for a given crop year are paid out the following fall to allow actual 
county yields and the Market Year Average prices to be finalized. This month, FSA processed 
payments to producers enrolled in 2021 ARC-CO, ARC-IC and PLC for covered commodities 
that triggered for the crop year.    

For ARC-CO, producers can view the 2021 ARC-CO Benchmark Yields and Revenues online 
database, for payment rates applicable to their county and each covered commodity. For 
PLC, payments have triggered for rapeseed and peanuts.  

For ARC-IC, producers should contact their local FSA office for additional information 
pertaining to 2021 payment information, which relies on producer-specific yields for the crop 
and farm to determine benchmark yields and actual year yields when calculating revenues.   

By the Numbers   

In 2021, producers signed nearly 1.8 million ARC or PLC contracts, and 251 million out 
of 273 million base acres were enrolled in the programs.  For the 2022 crop year signed 
contracts surpassed 1.8 million, to be paid in the fall of 2023, if a payment triggers.  

Since ARC and PLC were first authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and reauthorized by the 2018 
Farm Bill, these safety-net programs have paid out more than $34.9 billion to producers of 
covered commodities.   

Crop Insurance Considerations    

ARC and PLC are part of a broader safety net provided by USDA, which also includes crop 
insurance and marketing assistance loans.    

Producers are reminded that ARC and PLC elections and enrollments can impact eligibility for 
some crop insurance products.    

Producers on farms with a PLC election have the option of purchasing Supplemental 
Coverage Option (SCO) through their Approved Insurance Provider; however, producers on 
farms where ARC is the election are ineligible for SCO on their planted acres for that crop on 
that farm.    

Unlike SCO, the Enhanced Coverage Option (ECO) is unaffected by an ARC election.  
Producers may add ECO regardless of the farm program election.   

Upland cotton farmers who choose to enroll seed cotton base acres in ARC or PLC are 
ineligible for the stacked income protection plan (STAX) on their planted cotton acres for that 
farm.     

More Information     

https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2Farc-plc%2F2021%2Fexcel%2Farcco_2021_data.xlsx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK


For more information on ARC and PLC, visit the ARC and PLC webpage or contact your 
local USDA Service Center.   

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, 
and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
ELAP provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish 
producers who have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as 
blizzards and wildfires, not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs. 

Eligible losses include: 

• Livestock - grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster Program 
(LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible 
drought and additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick 
fever. 

• Honeybee - loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, cost of 
additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event 
or loss condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

• Farm-Raised Fish - death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

If you’ve suffered eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses during calendar year 
2022, you must file: 

•  A notice of loss within 30 calendar days after the loss is apparent (15 days for 
honeybee losses) 

•  An application for payment by Jan. 30, 2023 

 

Signature Policy 
Using the correct signature when doing business with FSA can save time and prevent a delay 
in program benefits. The following are FSA signature guidelines:  

• Married individuals must sign their given name.       

Example—Mary Doe and John Doe are married. When signing FSA forms, each must use 
their given name, and may not sign with the name of their spouse. Mrs. Mary Doe may not 
sign documents as Mrs. John Doe. 
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• For a minor, FSA requires the minor's signature and one from the minor’s parent. 

Note, by signing a document with a minor, the parent is liable for actions of the minor and may 
be liable for refunds, liquidated damages, etc. 

When signing on one’s behalf the signature must agree with the name typed or printed on the 
form or be a variation that does not cause the name and signature to be in disagreement. 
Example - John W. Smith is on the form. The signature may be John W. Smith or J.W. Smith 
or J. Smith. Or Mary J. Smith may be signed as Mrs. Mary Joe Smith, M.J. Smith, Mary Smith, 
etc.  

FAXED signatures will be accepted for certain forms and other documents provided the 
acceptable program forms are approved for FAXED signatures. Producers are responsible for 
the successful transmission and receipt of FAXED information.  

Examples of documents not approved for FAXED signatures include:  

• Promissory note 
• Assignment of payment 
• Joint payment authorization 
• Acknowledgement of commodity certificate purchase 

Spouses may sign documents on behalf of each other for FSA and CCC programs in which 
either spouse has an interest, unless written notification denying a spouse this authority has 
been provided to the county office.  

Spouses cannot sign on behalf of each other as an authorized signatory for partnerships, joint 
ventures, corporations or other similar entities.  Likewise, a spouse cannot sign a document 
on behalf of the other in order to affirm the eligibility of oneself.  

Any member of a general partnership can sign on behalf of the general partnership and bind 
all members unless the Articles of Partnership are more restrictive. Spouses may sign on 
behalf of each other’s individual interest in a partnership, unless notification denying a spouse 
that authority is provided to the county office. Acceptable signatures for general partnerships, 
joint ventures, corporations, estates, and trusts must consist of an indicator “by” or “for” the 
individual’s name, individual’s name and capacity, or individual’s name, capacity, and name of 
entity. 

For additional clarification on proper signatures contact your local FSA office.  

 

USDA Launches Loan Assistance Tool to Enhance 
Equity and Customer Service 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) launched a new online tool to help farmers and 
ranchers better navigate the farm loan application process. This uniform application process 
will help to ensure all farm loan applicants receive equal support and have a consistent 



customer experience with USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) regardless of their individual 
circumstances.   

USDA experiences a high rate of incomplete or withdrawn applications, particularly among 
underserved customers, due in part to a challenging and lengthy paper-based application 
process. The Loan Assistance Tool is available 24/7 and gives customers an online step-by-
step guide that supplements the support they receive when working in person with a USDA 
employee, providing materials that may help an applicant prepare their loan application in one 
tool.  

Farmers can access the Loan Assistance Tool by visiting farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-
tool  and clicking the ‘Get Started’ button. From here they can follow the prompts to complete 
the Eligibility Self-Assessment and start the farm loan journey. The tool is built to run on any 
modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on 
mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer.   

The Loan Assistance Tool is the first of multiple farm loan process improvements that will be 
available to USDA customers on farmers.gov in the future. Other improvements and tools that 
are anticipated to launch in 2023 include:  

• A streamlined and simplified direct loan application, reduced from 29 pages to 13 
pages.  

• An interactive online direct loan application that gives customers a paperless and 
electronic signature option, along with the ability to attach supporting documents such 
as tax returns.   

• An online direct loan repayment feature that relieves borrowers from the necessity of 
calling, mailing, or visiting a local Service Center to pay a loan installment.  

Background  

USDA provides access to credit to approximately 115,000 producers who cannot obtain 
sufficient commercial credit through direct and guaranteed farm loans. With the funds and 
direction Congress provided in Section 22006 of the Inflation Reduction Act, USDA is taking 
action to immediately provide relief to qualifying distressed borrowers whose operations are at 
financial risk while working on making transformational changes to loan servicing so that 
borrowers are provided the flexibility and opportunities needed to address the inherent risks 
and unpredictability associated with agricultural operations.  

 

Farmers and Ranchers are Encouraged to 
Respond to 2022 Census of Agriculture 
The National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS) is currently collecting the 2022 Census of 
Agriculture. This week nearly 3 million questionnaires will be mailed to farmers and ranchers 
across the country. Producers can respond either online using the instructions in the mailed 
packet or return the completed questionnaire by mail in the enclosed return envelope. 
Regardless the method of response, the most important part is to respond. Even if you are no 
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longer involved in agriculture, it is important that everyone one that receives a questionnaire 
returns it. 

The Census of Agriculture data provides the only source of uniform, comprehensive, and 
impartial agriculture data for every state and county in the nation. Through the ag census, 
producers can show the nation the value and importance of U.S. agriculture and influence 
decisions that will shape the future of their industries. Whether nationally or in your local 
county, data published from the Census of Agriculture will assist governments, 
agribusinesses, researchers, trade associations, etc on important decisions that will impact 
the future generations of the agriculture industry. 

Individual participants in the Census of Agriculture can rest assured that summary data will 
not be published in a way that would identify them or data for their operation. Data collected is 
protected by Title V and Title VII of U.S. Code, preventing the disclosure of individual 
information, and can only be published with a summary of other responses. 

Producers are encouraged to respond by February 6, 2023. For any questions about 
responding, producers are encouraged to call the tool-free help line at 1-888-424-7828 for 
assistance. For more information about the Census of Agriculture 
visit: https://www.nass.usda.gov/AgCensus/Partners/index.php 

 

USDA Releases Nationwide Farmer, Rancher and 
Forest Manager Prospective Customer Survey 
You can now take a nationwide survey to help the USDA improve and increase access to its 
programs and services for America’s farmers, ranchers, and forest managers. The survey 
includes new and existing customers. USDA encourages all agricultural producers to take the 
survey, especially those who have not worked with USDA previously. The survey gathers 
feedback on programs and services available through USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA), 
Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) and Risk Management Agency (RMA). 

The survey is available online at farmers.gov/survey, and you should complete it by March 31, 
2023. Stakeholder organizations are also encouraged to share the survey link through their 
networks. The survey is available in 14 different languages including Arabic, Chinese, English, 
French, Hmong, Korean, Navajo, Punjabi, Somali, Spanish, Tagalog, Thai, Urdu and 
Vietnamese. 

In addition to the online survey, the FPAC Business Center, which is administering the survey, 
will also mail 11,000 printed surveys to various local state stakeholder organizations and 
farmers markets. 

 

Oklahoma Agriculture Land Easement Application 
Deadline 
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NRCS provides financial assistance to eligible partners for purchasing Agricultural Land 
Easements (ALE) that protect the agricultural use and conservation values of eligible land. In 
the case of working farms, the program helps farmers and ranchers keep their land in 
agriculture. The program also protects grazing uses and related conservation values by 
conserving grassland, including rangeland, pastureland and shrubland. Eligible partners 
include American Indian tribes, state and local governments and non-governmental 
organizations that have farmland, rangeland or grassland protection programs. 

Under the Agricultural Land Easement component, NRCS may contribute up to 50 percent of 
the fair market value of the agricultural land easement. Where NRCS determines that 
grasslands of special environmental significance will be protected, NRCS may contribute up to 
75 percent of the fair market value of the agricultural land easement. 

Applications received by December 30, 2022 will be considered for funding in Fiscal Year 
2023.  

 

Comments Due Dec. 21 on How NRCS Will 
Implement Inflation Reduction Act Funding 
USDA’s Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) reminds the public to submit 
comments by Dec. 21 through a Federal Register request for information on implementation of 
more than $19 billion provided by the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA). NRCS will use the 
investments provided through IRA-funded conservation programs to support farmers and 
ranchers, including those here in Oklahoma, in adopting and expanding climate-smart 
activities and systems. NRCS asks for comments on how to target program benefits, quantify 
impact, and improve program delivery and outreach, especially for underserved producers. 

Learn more. 
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., 
SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 
(Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 


